St Andrew’s Church, West Wratting – Annual Report of the Parochial Church Council for the Year Ended 31 December 2014
Administrative information

St Andrew’s Church in West Wratting is part of the Diocese of Ely within the Church of England.  The correspondence address is The Vicarage, 35 Church Lane, Little Abington, Cambridge CB21 6BQ.

The Parochial Church Council (PCC) is a charity excepted from registration with the Charity Commission.

PCC Members who have served from 1 January 2014 until the Annual Church Meeting in 2015 are:

Priest in Charge:

Revd Dr Julie Norris
Assistant Priest: 

Canon John Fellows

 

Warden:


Mr Sebastian Bain


Secretary:


Mrs Linda Gorman
Representative on the Deanery Synod:

Mr Sebastian Bain 
Elected Members:
Mrs Jeanette Job



Mrs Cherylyn O’Donovan


Mr Simon Sampson
Prof Alexandra Walsham

Mrs Catherine Willcocks

Treasurer:                    Mr Gary Birditt -                   

Structure, governance and management

The method of appointment of PCC members is set out in the Church Representation Rules.  All Church attendees are encouraged to register on the Electoral Roll and stand for election to the PCC.

Objectives and activities

St Andrew’s Church, West Wratting PCC has the responsibility of cooperating with the Priest in Charge in promoting in the ecclesiastical parish the whole mission of the Church, pastoral, evangelistic, social and ecumenical.  It also has maintenance responsibilities for the Church building, churchyard and surrounding areas bounded by St Andrew’s, West Wratting.

Church attendance Electoral Roll Report
There are 31 parishioners on the Church Electoral Roll.  The average weekly attendance in 2014 was 15 adults.  This number increased significantly at festivals and specifically at the United Service in November. Other services that were well attended were the Christmas Carol service and the Crib service held on Christmas Eve.  
Priest in Charge Report (see the extra document)
Review of the year. The Secretary’s report of the PCC

The PCC met six times during the year including two joint meetings.  The main subjects of discussion were the upkeep of the fabric of the church and the churchyard and the new Diocesan Strategy consultation and 3 year plan. 
The standing committee was confirmed as Julie Norris, John Fellows, Linda Gorman, Sherry O’Donovan, Catherine Willcocks and Sebastian Bain.  Linda also agreed to take over co-ordinating the setting-up, cleaning and flower rotas from Sebastian.
The pattern of regular worship during the year was unchanged except that family services were dropped through the summer.  Communion services were held on the first, second and fourth Sunday, a family “All Praise” service on the third Sunday.  A Communion service on the fifth Sundays of the month was shared with parishes in the Abingtons. Hildersham and Balsham benefices and included one at West Wickham on the theme of Christian Aid, the Weston Colville Flower Festival, and an Advent service.   This pattern was sustained thanks to the careful stewardship of Rev. Dr Julie Norris, Canon John Fellows, and the support of Rev. Keith Johnson (retired), Rev. Kathy Bishop (Associate Priest) and LLM Steven Wheeler, who share the services.  The combined Seven Parishes Choir sang at all the combined services as well as the Autumn concert.  
Parish Nurse events included a talk on the National Health Service, dementia as well as other health awareness sessions.
The church supported the four weeks Lent Course in 2014 at The Black Bull public house in Balsham and Hildersham Church.   Four Lent Lunches were held in aid of the Parish Nurse project.
The organ recital to mark the renovation of the organ and in memory of David Wallace in April was well attended and very successful.
We are grateful to Mrs J Romanis for her most valued attendance to St Andrew’s for her contribution to our services as Organist.
Report on the Goods, Fabric and Ornaments of the Church

Day to day maintenance repairs continued during the year – we also completed the last of the A and AA repairs items highlighted during the last quinquennial 5 years ago.  All the excellent work that David Wallace and Don Baker carried out in the previous year’s stands up well to inspection we will be grateful for all their excellent work for many years to come. We continue to clean drains, clear gullies of leaves and review and inspect to watch out for any marked change in the structure of the church.   2015 brings the next quinquennial and we will then re-assess the priorities that will be highlighted.  

Church Yard
Considerable work has been undertaken over the year to prune trees, and to maintain the churchyard.  Thanks must go to Colin McCall, Andrew Waygood, Simon Sampson, Ben Willcocks, Nigel Copeman and numerous others.
Financial review and Treasurers report
General Fund income increased from £13,726 to £16,741 due to a very generous donor and a positive response to giving during the year.  During 2014 giving increased and has set us on a much firmer footing for 2015 - our sincere thanks go to everyone who covenants on a monthly basis. For the support of the many that have either maintained them for many years or those that have recently established we are extremely grateful. It will allow us to feel sure that we can pay the Parish share and all the other administrative costs. We have to be careful that we maintain a prudent annual review and highlight any shortfall.
General fund expenses decreased by £402 over the year, but the Parish share, which was paid in full, increased 3.2% from £7,916 to £8,172  (2013 1.7%) A positive increase in funds occurred by the year-end bringing the total of all the accounts to £17,341, although impending repairs will greatly reduce the balance. 
The fund-raising team raised £7,043 during the year compared to £5,638. We are always incurring costs related to the repair of the church so we are extremely indebted to the team for their invaluable support.
West Wratting Parochial Church Council

Receipts & Payments Accounts

For the Year ended 31st December 2014
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  Excess of Receipts over Payments

   £     5,702                     £    2,614
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Charities supported during the year
We have supported The Children Society, the Royal British Legion, Parkinson Society and Age Concern through events and giving through the year.
Fundraising Events
Church events during the year were again a great success and all the organisers are to be congratulated – specifically the fund raising committee.  
2014 saw a St Patrick’s Day Ceilidh, West Wratting Village and Dog Show, an August Clay Shoot, a harvest supper, and the West Wratting Concert held in Balsham.   There was also a Progressive Supper and Lent Lunches.  The total funds raised during the year £ 7,043.  We thank Jeanette Job, Sisse McCall, Michael and Linda Gorman for organising these events and their teams of helpers who made them happens. Without their enthusiasm and the help from so many within the village we would not have been able to hold the events and raise the funds that are so important for the maintenance of the Church fabric. 
Challenge
We are extremely fortunate having Anne Bragg continue as the editor of Challenge – the monthly news letter is circulated by hand to about 450 households in West Wratting and Weston Colville. It is a work of art each month – with news/ updates / notices/ comments / adverts, all of which has to be collated and is laid out in an extremely professional document that runs to many pages- it generates a small surplus which is divided between the two PCCs. Without the dedication of Anne and the many helpers who hand-deliver we would be very much the worse off – many thanks go to the Challenge Team.
Bell Ringing Report of the year 2014 Mike Rowland, Tower Captain. St Andrew’s Church, West Wratting
We now have a regular band of eight, all of whom are committed to ringing for Sunday and other services whenever they can. These are:  Kevin Brown, Capucine Carpentier, Chris Hodson, Richard Holness, Mick Lock, Sherry O’Donovan (Tower Secretary), Mike Rowland (Tower Captain) & Catherine Willcocks. We also have a very promising new learner in William Cleary. Teaching is conducted on open bells. We recognise this is more intrusive than ringing with tied clappers, but has the merit of speeding up progress to the point where someone can make a useful contribution to service ringing.
Members of the St Andrew’s band continue to pay their own annual subscription of £15 into the Millennium Bell Fund. This account, maintained by SO, now stands at just over £1,500. 
As before, we currently charge £90 for weddings: £10 per ringer and £15 each to the bell fund and EDA.
We make no charge for funerals, when we will ring half-muffled if requested, and we will accept donations to our bell fund when dedicated QPs are requested. 
Our bells continue to be very popular with visiting ringers, who also pay per session or per rope. There have been 14 sets of visitors this year. Of these four rang quarter peals and one attempted a whole peal. We have been visited by nine other groups including the District Advanced Practice, Ladies Guild and bands from other towers. We are grateful to the local community for their continued forbearance. As far as we know there are no complaints but we will be cautious about accommodating future peal attempts – 3 hours of continuous ringing needs to be reasonably well struck if it is to be tolerable.

As a gesture of goodwill and appreciation, we propose to again donate a sum of £200 to St Andrew’s PCC, to put towards maintenance and repairs of St Andrew’s Church. (Our own AGM has been deferred).
The Ely Diocesan Association of Church Bell Ringers updated the Association Safeguarding Policy in October 2013. On Saturday 4 April I will be attending a presentation on Safeguarding by Phillip George (Association Safeguarding Officer). The purpose is to explain some key points about safeguarding and why we as ringers need to be aware of our role in protecting young people and vulnerable adults. It explains the need for DBS checks and could help you in discussions with your local PCC safeguarding coordinator. Obviously I will pass on anything useful learned from this meeting. Meantime I should remind you that as Tower Captain, with responsibility for service ringing and for training, I was CRB checked some years back. My recommendation is that I should now be DBS checked but I can’t carry out this procedure on myself. The PCC needs to know what policy and procedures it has in place. 
Deanery Synod Report for 2014 for APCMs by Marilyn Broadhurst from Abington
Deanery Synod Representatives and Clergy met as usual in March, July and November, and there were 2 additional meetings in February 2014.

The February meetings were to allow for a ministry share consultation evening by Canon Brian Attling on behalf of Ely Diocese and for further discussion on the issues raised by Granta Deanery parishes. Canon Attling presented the new frame work for ministry share calculation which needed to be cost-based, ie the full cost of a clergy post, rather than a per capita calculation based on electoral roll or service attendance.  This would be £45k p.a. (stipend, house, NI, etc.) + the overhead costs of running the Diocese, calculated as £20k p.a.  Ely had been using historic reserves to meet the extra £20k, but more is now needed to fulfil the Bishop's mission for more curates, ministry in new housing areas, etc. There could be a subsidy of up to £10 p.a. if parishes cannot pay the full cost of what they receive.  For 2015 the Diocese would ask for the actual cost for 2014 + approx. 2% stipend increase. Bob Doel for Granta Deanery said that the existing system already worked well and allowed parishes to help each other according to ability to pay. A second Deanery meeting was held to compose questions and comments to be submitted before the Diocesan Synod vote in June.

In March Rural Dean, Rev Julie Norris thanked all Deanery parish representatives for their service for the past 3 years, with a reminder that elections for the next 3 years would take place at their own APCMs for 2014-17. The Deanery was looking for nominations for the posts of Lay Chair, Secretary and Treasurer. Bob Doel had issued Granta Deanery Accounts for 2013 showing that all 24 parishes had paid their share in full. The Deanery Spring Fair raised over £1500 for the Deanery Development Fund.

Rev. Mike Booker, General Synod Representative, gave a General Synod update and summarised the Synod debate and voting on "Women in the Episcopate" over the last 18 months. There has been a positive change of atmosphere but it was not yet clear how the vote would go in July.   Anne Lindley, Ely Diocese Stewardship Officer, gave a presentation on helping parishes with their Stewardship campaigns, issuing useful leaflets and information.

In July parish treasurers were invited to the Deanery meeting for a presentation on the draft Diocesan budget for 2015 by Paul Evans, the new Diocesan Secretary. This showed that stipendiary clergy and curate numbers would remain the same as 2014 and that the Ministry Share would rise by 2%. Mr. Evans said that a longer-term strategy was necessary for the church to grow in the Diocese, that Bishops' Council management and trusteeship needed to be better and an audit committee would be set up to improve accountability. A 1 year consultation period on the Strategy would begin in Advent.
The November meeting was held in St. Mary's Church Great Abington.  Venerable Alex Hughes, Archdeacon of Cambridge introduced himself to the Deanery.  He spoke on three vital beliefs. First, that God had not given up on the Church of England: the Church had evangelised him as a child, helped him find his vocation and continued to sustain him, and this was true for many lives. Second, that the clergy are a remarkable group of people working in difficult circumstances and whose work is often hidden from view. One of his top priorities was to ensure the Clergy felt supported and treasured. Third, God calls everyone to spiritual greatness despite our often low expectations about what God can do in our lives. The Archdeacon described the five levers for change being proposed in the Diocese.   He invited all PCC members to an Open Synod on 10 February 2015 in Sawston church to discuss the Strategy. 
Rev Jessica Martin gave an update on the Pilling Report on Human Sexuality, which is two years into its deliberations and on which she was acting as one of three advisers to four Bishops. Discussions had been harmonious, despite those involved coming from all sides of the issue. Although lobbyists from different positions were involved in giving evidence, the main emphasis had been on involving a wide range of people, particularly those who could contribute their own life experience to the debate as gay Christians. The debate was exposing anxieties about western assumptions about human sexuality and needed to be widened out from the gay issue to consider other questions about how sexual identity was understood and acted on as Christians.  Rev. Julie Norris proposed a facilitated discussion on this issue at Deanery Synod 21st April 2015. 


Thank you

Revd. Julie Norris thanks Sebastian Bain for his hard work as Church Warden; Gary Birditt for his dedication and advice as Treasurer; Linda Gorman as Secretary; Ian Creek for acting as the independent auditor; the members of the PCC for their continual endeavours; the many individuals that have cleaned, decorated, tidied the Church and the graveyard; Sisse McCall for ensuring the rota  for opening and closing the Church was arranged and for all those that ensure we keep our Church open; those who have set up for services and provided the refreshments; indeed all those in the Church who have played their part in making the last year such a full and productive one.
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